

PERSPECTIVES

Restoring Doctor-Patient Trust to Curb Violence Against Doctors

Guochen Chen (1), Chunlei Li

School of Criminology, People's Public Security University of China, Beijing, People's Republic of China

Correspondence: Guochen Chen, Email 20052415@ppsuc.edu.cn

Abstract: Violence against doctors is a global concern. Specifically, Chinese medical workers face severe violence on a large scale. According to a survey by the Chinese Hospital Association (CHA), on average, 27 violent incidents involving doctors occur in each Chinese hospital every year. Violence against doctors occurs for many reasons, and the most common is the loss of trust between the doctor and the patient, which worsens the doctor-patient relationship. We found that the loss of doctor-patient trust is attributed to changes in the doctor-patient relationship to a seller-buyer interaction. Patients have high expectations of medical technology, while effective communication between doctors and patients is lacking. Restoring doctor-patient trust could help reduce and reduce violence against doctors. The Chinese government should take effective measures to improve the doctor-patient relationship based on medical reform. Medical institutions and social networks should provide medical knowledge to common people and guide patients to establish reasonable expectations for treatment. Health departments should train physicians and patients in communication skills to improve the efficiency of communication between physicians and patients and restore patients' trust in physicians.

Keywords: violence against doctors, doctor-patient relationship, communication between doctors and patients, restoration of doctor-patient trust

Introduction

Violence against doctors is a global concern, and violent incidents against doctors are frequently reported in media worldwide. Chinese media have reported many incidents of killing and injuring doctors over the past few years. According to the reports of China's highest judicial body, Chinese medical workers risk being injured, maimed, and even killed by patients or their family members. Although the Chinese government has started addressing and solving such problems, violence against doctors is still difficult to abolish.

In January 2020, a violent incident occurred at the Beijing Chao-Yang Hospital ophthalmology clinic, where three medical personnel were attacked. The chief physician Tao Yong was seriously injured and required two weeks to escape danger.² After the media reported the incident, a heated discussion erupted among the public. Additionally, assaults against physicians are still increasing, and violence against doctors is widespread and increasing in hospitals.³ Based on the White Book on the Medical Practice of Chinese Doctors published by the Chinese Hospital Association in 2018, 66% of the doctors had experienced medical conflicts.⁴ There are 11 million medical workers in mainland China, and the rate of violence against physicians is 42%~83%.⁵

The law does not provide full protection for medical personnel. Nine sets of laws and three sets of administrative regulations in China provide legal protection to medical personnel and keep them safe. However, simply relying on the law as a deterrent cannot prevent all incidents of violence against doctors. At least 362 Chinese doctors have been injured, disabled, or even killed in the past 10 years.⁶

Violence against healthcare workers is on the rise. The number of such incidents has increased steadily, and the intensity of violence has gradually escalated from verbal and internet violence to physical harm and even murder. The Lancet has also reported on the scale, frequency, and severity of violence against Chinese medical workers.

209 I

Chen and Li Dovepress

There are many reasons for this problem, but a key cause of such incidents is the lack of doctor-patient trust, which leads to tension between doctors and patients, thus causing violent conflicts. Therefore, taking effective measures to restore the trust between doctors and patients is required to minimize violence against doctors.

Discussion

The Lack of Doctor-patient Trust is Attributed to the Change in the Doctor-patient Relationship to a Seller-buyer Interaction, High Expectations of the Patients from Medical Technology, as well as the Lack of Effective Communication Between Doctors and Patients and Social Networks have Not Played a Positive Role in Improving Doctor-patient Relations.

The Change in the Doctor-Patient Relationship to a Seller-Buyer Interaction

The relationship between medical staff and patients has been reduced to a seller-buyer interaction. Patients and their family members hope to buy treatment. Many patients in the hospital think that they are consumers; thus, a medical dispute often arises when treatment does not meet their needs or expectations. China's medical reform has also promoted changes in the doctor-patient relationship to a seller-buyer interaction. Patients need to pay for medical services, and doctors earn money from patients. Studies have shown that Chinese residents must bear 40.3% of hospitalization expenses in 2019. When patients have to pay for the medical services directly, a medical dispute is more likely to arise.

Excessive Expectations of Patients from Medical Technology

The lack of doctor-patient trust might also be due to excessive expectations of patients from medical technology. With the rapid development of modern medical technology, patients are under the impression that modern medicine is omnipotent. Due to the lack of medical knowledge, patients and their family members might not understand that there are only a few diseases that modern medicine can cure. When the expectations of patients and their family members are not met, their relationship with doctors is adversely affected. Patients lose their trust in doctors and get angry with them. Studies have shown that 80% of the cases of violence against doctors are caused by patients' dissatisfaction with the treatment provided. Provided to the case of violence against doctors are caused by patients' dissatisfaction with the treatment provided. Aviation General Hospital was killed by a patient who felt dissatisfied with the treatment.

Lack of Effective Communication Between Doctors and Patients

Lack of effective communication between doctors and patients might also lead to the loss of doctor-patient trust. An investigation of medical disputes occurring from 2014 to 2018 showed that the lack of effective doctor-patient communication is the major cause (76.9%) of these cases. ¹⁶ Some doctors do not have the time or patience to listen to their patients, nor do they explain the patients' conditions. The lack of effective doctor-patient communication causes a loss of trust. ¹⁷ This might be due to a lack of training of Chinese doctors in doctor-patient communication, general communication skills, and the absence of concern toward patients. ¹⁸ It might also be related to the unbalanced medical service system of China ¹⁹ and an imperfect diagnosis and treatment system. ²⁰ Patients seek treatment in top hospitals, where the doctors often do not have enough time to communicate with the patients. ²¹

Social Networks Have Not Played a Positive Role in Improving Doctor-Patient Relations

To attract readers and obtain economic benefits, news reports pay more attention to the conflict between doctors and patients. Some media have extended the misconduct of a few doctors to the whole group of physicians. Continuous reports not only describe the doctor-patient relationship as a social problem of tension, lack of trust, and decline of doctors' morality but also raise individual problems in the doctor-patient relationship to universal problems.

Over-reporting doctor-patient relationships on social media will also lead to individual medical disputes turning into extreme media events. An example is China's "maternal death event in Xiangtan City, Hunan Province" in 2016. In

Dovepress Chen and Li

a normal medical event, in the early stage of reporting, words such as "maternal tragic death", "bizarre death", and "missing medical staff" filled a large number of media reports, and netizens' emotions instantly showed a one-sided trend.²² This incident incided netizens to denounce the excessive emotional expression of the medical authorities, and local hospitals and the government were also under greater pressure from the public. Extreme emotional expression, in turn, affects truth investigation and brings long-term disharmony to the doctor-patient relationship.

Conclusions

The key to restoring doctor-patient trust is to improve the doctor-patient relationship and provide medical knowledge to common people to guide patients in establishing reasonable expectations of treatment and improving the efficiency of doctor-patient communication and social media changes reporting strategies and building communication platforms.

Improving the Doctor-Patient Relationship

The Chinese government should take measures to improve the doctor-patient relationship. Disease treatment is not a seller-buyer relationship. To build a harmonious doctor-patient relationship, the government should promote the rational distribution of medical resources, relieve stress among doctors, increase their salaries, reduce patients' medical expenditures, and advocate humanistic care during treatment. According to official data, China's total health expenditure accounted for 7.12% of GDP in 2020, which was only US\$769 per capita¹⁹ and lower than that of many developed and developing countries. Chinese medical workers are not paid highly. So, they work well over 40 h per week to get better pay.²³ China needs to invest more in the medical field to motivate medical staff and reduce medical expenses to improve the doctor-patient relationship.

Providing Medical Knowledge to Patients for Guiding Them and Establishing Reasonable Expectations for Treatment

The government should provide basic medical knowledge to patients. Medical and healthcare institutions and the media should also guide patients in developing a reasonable understanding of disease treatment. The whole society should participate in health education activities to increase the understanding of people regarding common diseases, chronic diseases, and major diseases. These measures should be implemented at the earliest. When a patient is suffering from a critical disease, it is even more important to guide them in understanding the disease and the efficacy of modern medical treatment. By helping them establish reasonable treatment expectations, further medical conflicts might be alleviated, and trust in doctors might be restored.

Improving the Efficiency of Doctor-Patient Communication

Effective communication between doctors and patients can help to improve the level of doctor-patient cooperation, ease the tension between doctors and patients further, and restore trust in doctors. About 90% of Chinese medical workers believe that "poor doctor-patient communication" is the main reason for doctor-patient tension and loss of trust.²⁴ Therefore, the government and hospitals should help doctors and patients improve their communication skills. Doctors should learn as much about the patients as possible, show humanistic care, and communicate effectively with them. Patients should have high treatment compliance, follow the doctor's advice, be open about their conditions, communicate freely with the doctor, and look at the treatment reasonably. Such cooperation can enhance doctor-patient trust.

Social Media Changes Reporting Strategies and Builds Communication Platforms

Social media should increase the number of positive reports on doctor-patient relations. Objective, accurate, and fair news reports will help establish a good doctor-patient relationship. When dealing with the report of doctor-patient relationships, we should establish a long-term and in-depth reporting mechanism. Learning from the New York Times, which is good at using continuous reports to reflect the occurrence, development, outcome, and impact of doctor-patient events, will help to establish a harmonious doctor-patient relationship.

Chen and Li Dovepress

Social networks use the characteristics of high public participation to build a communication platform for doctors and patients. Some studies show that providing an online communication platform for doctors and patients will effectively improve the doctor-patient relationship.²⁵ Through social platforms, patients seek opportunities to communicate with doctors and obtain emotional support, effectively reducing depression and psychological trauma and more conducive to disease recovery.²⁶ At the same time, the interaction of messages between doctors and patients on social networks is not only conducive to the dissemination of medical knowledge to patients and the establishment of reasonable government expectations but also broadens the communication channels between doctors and patients, which has a positive impact on doctor-patient relations.²⁷

Zhejiang Province launched a doctor-patient communication project centered on the diagnosis and treatment experience of patients.²⁸ China has started to promote the construction of Internet hospitals to facilitate online and offline doctor-patient communication.²⁹ These measures might have a positive influence on the health system.

Disclosure

The authors report no conflicts of interest in this work.

References

- SOHU News. China's highest judicial body issued typical cases of severely punishing medical-related crimes. Available from: https://www.sohu.com/a/394575083 362042. Accessed June 20, 2022.
- NetEase News. In 2020 Dr. Tao Yong, the protagonist of malignant Injury Medicine, returned to his post: you can save people without a scalpel. Available from: https://www.163.com/dy/article/H97C43LE0543L1HK.html. Accessed June 6, 2022.
- 3. Yang XP, Zhang YP, Ma WF, et al. A review of the research on violent wound doctors in medical places. Gansu Sci Technol. 2020;36(06):123-126.
- 4. Bai Jiahao News. A white paper on the status quo of Chinese doctors: doctors in tertiary hospitals work more than 50 hours a week. Available from: https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1589348651987628387&wfr=spider&for=pc. Accessed June 6, 2022.
- 5. Su XF, Wang J, Li DY, et al. Analysis of the influence of violent injury doctors on the career satisfaction of medical staff and its countermeasures. *Chin Med Ethics*. 2021;34(09):1188–1193.
- 6. The Paper News. Behind the 295 medical incidents reported by the media in the past 10 years. Available from: https://www.thepaper.cn/newsDetail forward 5368741. Accessed June 20, 2022.
- 7. Xie J, Wang HR. A brief discussion on the causes of hospital workplace violence and the construction of its prevention mechanism. *China Health Law.* 2022;30(2):20–25. doi:10.19752/j.cnki.1004-6607.2022.02.005
- 8. Lleo A, Wang GQ, Gershwin ME, Hirschfield GM. [Anonymous]. Protecting Chinese doctors. *Lancet*. 2022;395:90. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(20) 31607-X
- 9. NTES News. People's Daily: china is the only country in the world that treats medical treatment as a business. Available from: https://www.163.com/dy/article/D6RCSORQ0525BQH1.html. Accessed June 20, 2022.
- 10. Zheng H, Zi TIAN, Qi SONG, et al. Case Analysis on 660 Medical Disputes Compensation. Med Philosophy. 2021;42(23):59-63.
- 11. Liu MX. Consumption relationship is the root of doctor-patient conflict. J Chin People's Political Consultative Conference. 2016;5:5-11.
- 12. Li YS, Zhang WL, Yuan Z, et al. Analysis on the Equity of Benefits of Medical Insurance between Employees and Residents: evidence from China Family Panel Studies. *Health Economics Res.* 2022;39(3):13–17. doi:10.14055/j.cnki.33-1056/f.2022.03.004
- 13. Qi XY. Cause analysis and legal response to the intensification of doctor-patient disputes: concerned about three violent attacks on doctors. *Seeking Truth*. 2020;47(01):12–18. doi:10.19667/j.cnki.cn23-1070/c.2020.01.003
- 14. Jiang Y, Ying X, Kane S, et al. Violence against doctors in China. Lancet. 2014;384:744-745. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)
- 15. Chen W. Rebuild the trusted relationship between doctors and patients to curb the frequent occurrence of medical injuries. *Labor Security World*. 2015;6:17–17+23.
- 16. NTES News. Medical trouble incident at Civil Aviation General Hospital: the man was dissatisfied with the doctor's treatment results and he stabbed the doctor more than ten times. Available from: https://www.163.com/dy/article/H7OE3O5H055369EY.html. Accessed June 21, 2022.
- 17. Yan Y, Wang LQ, Si ZY, et al. The Analysis of the Causes for Poor Doctor-patient Communication and Its Implication for Medical Education. *Med Philosophy*. 2019;40(24):55–57+81.
- 18. Shi L, Nong S. The Formation Path and Governance Strategy of Violence against Medical Personnel: a Qualitative Research Based on 12 Typical Medicine-related Criminal Cases. *J Jianghan Univ.* 2021;38(6):51–60+124–125. doi:10.16387/j.cnki.42-1867/c.2021.06.006
- 19. Yang HC, OuYang WW, Yang ZL. Discussion on how to improve the doctor-patient communication ability of standardized training surgeons. *China Modern Med.* 2021;28(15):204–206.
- 20. Reynolds A, Mann J, Cummings J. [Anonymous]. Health-care system transition in China. Lancet. 2018;391:1332. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(18)
- Zhang X, Yizhi L, Yang C, et al. Trends in Workplace Violence Involving Health Care Professionals in China from 2000 to 2020: a Review. Med Sci Monitor. 2021;27:e928393. doi:10.12659/MSM.928393
- 22. National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China(NHCPRC). Statistical bulletin of China's health development in 2020. Chine J Viral Dis. 2021;11(05):321–329. doi:10.16505/j.2095-0136.2021.0034
- 23. Guo S, Guo X, Zhang X, et al. Doctor-patient relationship strength's impact in an online healthcare community. *Information Tech Dev.* 2018;24 (2):279–300. doi:10.1080/02681102.2017.1283287
- 24. Bing W. Patient continued use of online health care communities: web Mining of Patient-Doctor Communication. *J Med Internet Res*. 2018;20(4): e126. doi:10.2196/jmir.9127

Dovepress Chen and Li

25. Shah AM, Yan XB, Khan S, et al. A multi-modal approach to predict the strength of doctor–patient relationships. *Multimedia Tools Applications*. 2020;80(15):23207–23240. doi:10.1007/s11042-020-09596-w

- 26. Chen J, Zhou M-Y, Liu Q-Y, et al. High time for ease the doctor-patient relationship in China. *J Forensic Legal Med*. 2020;72:101961. doi:10.1016/j.jflm.2020.101961
- 27. Guo LY, Gao YF, Feng TY. Construction on new model of doctor-patient communication from the perspective of narrative medicine. *Soft Sci Health*. 2021;35(3):75–78.
- 28. Bai Jiahao News. Comment: the new doctor-patient interaction evaluation system is an important measure to promote the doctor-patient relationship. Available from: https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1711590888995017109&wfr=spider&for=pc. Accessed June 21, 2022.
- Li ZS, Huang JN, Long YL, et al. A brief analysis of doctor-patient relationship in internet medical treatment. Modern Hospital Manage. 2022;20
 (01):40–43.

Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare

Dovepress

Publish your work in this journal

The Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare is an international, peer-reviewed open-access journal that aims to represent and publish research in healthcare areas delivered by practitioners of different disciplines. This includes studies and reviews conducted by multidisciplinary teams as well as research which evaluates the results or conduct of such teams or healthcare processes in general. The journal covers a very wide range of areas and welcomes submissions from practitioners at all levels, from all over the world. The manuscript management system is completely online and includes a very quick and fair peer-review system. Visit http://www.dovepress.com/testimonials.php to read real quotes from published authors.

Submit your manuscript here: https://www.dovepress.com/journal-of-inflammation-research-journal





